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�� he ‘XL’ emblem on the front cover of this edition marks not an 
extra-large Newsletter but the fortieth anniversary of the 
founding of the Association. 

Our first-ever Newsletter quoted a press statement by the Bishops of England and 
Wales dated 1st October 1969: “the use of Latin in celebrating the new Mass will be 
encouraged as it has been in the old.” Addressing the Association in 1990, Bishop 
Gordon Wheeler considered it “a great lost opportunity that the new rite—the Missa 
Normativa—was not promoted by the world episcopate in ways that could have 
tempered the situation”. Nearly twenty years on, further comment would be 
superfluous: we are all aware of what has happened to the liturgy in practically all of 
our churches. But, as Bernard Marriott points out overleaf, there are, at last, grounds 
for optimism. 

This year’s AGM will be held in Cambridge, where the Association was born. Details 
of the day are provided in pages 5 to 7. It is hoped that, for this very special occasion, 
all members who are able will do their best to attend. 

Elsewhere in this edition, we have a report on our Spring Meeting which took place 
at the quite unusual church of St Joseph’s, Burslem; a review by Fr Guy Nicholls of 
the remarkable 6,300-page Les Heures Grégoriennes published in three volumes by 
the Communauté de St. Martin; a report by Edward Barrett on the installation of the 
new Archbishop of Westminster; a round-up by Edward of recent liturgical news; 
news from Bernard Marriott of an interesting development in liturgical music—the 
Graduale Parvum. In this anniversary year we have also taken the opportunity to 
reprint a few items from previous newsletters which we hope readers will find 
interesting. 

Prior to the retirement of Edward Barrett after many years as editor, an appeal was 
made for a successor. That appeal was answered, but unfortunately the member 
concerned fell seriously ill and was unable to undertake the editorship. This edition 
has been edited by a Council member—with substantial contributions from Edward 
and Bernard—but we are still seeking a permanent editor. Any member who would 
be interested in assuming the role is asked to get in touch with Bernard or Edward as 
soon as possible. Their addresses are on the facing page. 

During his editorship, Edward steadfastly resisted any reference to his 
devoted service to the Association—whether as Vice-Chairman, Newsletter 
Editor or MC. Now that he no longer controls the editorial scissors, his 
invaluable contribution can be recorded in print. For those who do not know 
him, his is the benign figure in cassock and cotta portrayed on page 31. 
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�� he Catholic Herald of 28th August reported on its front page that 
"Vatican seeks 'reform of the reform'". This is based on a report that 
Andrea Tornielli, described as a senior Vatican watcher, and said to 

have proved himself reliable in these regards in the past, says that the 
cardinals of the Congregation for Divine Worship sent a series of 
propositiones to the Pope in March, about the way in which Mass is 
celebrated. They envisage a return to the sense of sacredness and adoration, 
including a re-making of the introductory parts of the Missal, a recovery of 
celebrations in Latin in the dioceses, at least in the main solemnities, as well 
as the publication of bilingual Missals, with the Latin text first. They include 
placing renewed emphasis on receiving communion on the tongue, and 
Tornielli reports that the Prefect of the Congregation, Cardinal Antonio 
Cañizares Llovera, has been studying ways to return to the ad orientem 
celebration of Mass. 
There had been no official confirmation (or denial) of the report. But it is 
reasonable to suppose that the Congregation for Divine Worship is concerned 
about the manner of celebrating Mass, and these propositions will 
undoubtedly coincide with the wishes of the pope, although no one expects 
instant action. 
The same issue of the Catholic Herald has the usual weekly diary of a city 
priest, Pastor Iuventus. These are sensitive and perceptive views of a parish 
priest, and this week he was part-way through the Latin Mass Society's 
conference at the All Saints Pastoral Centre at London Colney for training 
priests in celebrating the old rite. Having referred to what he felt was a rather 
prejudiced leading article in the Tablet, Pastor Iuventus remarks that the 
course was filled with ordinary priests, clearly not desperate to be allied to 
some faction, but who work in perfectly average parishes the length and 
breadth of the country. The atmosphere, he says, is much like that of any 
clergy retreat, and does not involve priests plotting to undo the Second 
Vatican Council. 
This is good news. The pope has spoken about the new and old rites enriching 
one another. 'Ordinary' priests who celebrate the old rite from time to time are 
likely to see more vividly the benefits of greater sacrality and the use of Latin 
and its music in the new rite, and this must surely represent the fitting of 
another link in the chain needed to connect us once more to our liturgical and 
spiritual roots.  

                                                              Bernard Marriott 
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�� he Association’s AGM 
will take place in 
Cambridge on 10th 

October at the Church of Our 
Lady and the English Martyrs.  

The proceedings will start with 
Solemn High Mass at 12.00 noon, 
celebrated by Mgr Bruce Harbert 
who will have recently returned 
from his secondment as Executive 
Director of ICEL in Washington 
DC.  

After a buffet lunch, the author, 
journalist and broadcaster Joanna 
Bogle will speak on “Celebrating 
our Catholic Heritage—The Glories 
of the Catholic Calendar”.  

Tea and the Business Meeting will 
follow, and the day will conclude 
with Solemn Sung Latin Vespers at 
4.30pm. 

Mass and Vespers will be sung by 
the Parish Choir. Any member wishing to serve is asked to contact Edward 
Barrett (edward.barrett@latin-liturgy.org or 020 7978 5676). 
The church is at the northern end of Hills Road, CB2 1JR, very close to the junction 
with Lensfield Road and immediately south of Parkers Piece. The Parish website 
(www.olem.freeuk.com) provides good instructions—and a very clear and detailed 
map—for both pedestrians and drivers. 

Members requiring the buffet lunch are asked to complete the enclosed form 
and send it—with payment—to Ian Wells by 3rd October at the latest. 

������	���	���	�� !��  	����!��	

1 CHAIRMAN ’S REPORT. 

2 TREASURER’ S REPORT. An Income and Expenditure Account and Balance Sheet 
for the year ending 5 April 2009 will be distributed at the meeting. 
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3 SUBSCRIPTION  RATES FOR 2010/11.  Current rates of subscription, which 
came into effect on 6 April 2007, are: 

Members in the UK: £15 
Members in the rest of Europe: £20 
All members outside Europe: £25 
Reduced rate in the UK and rest of Europe (for priests, religious, 

students, persons under 18, and retired): £8 
Joint membership – for those living in the UK at the same address, 

Newsletters being sent in the same mailing: £18 
Council proposes that these rates be maintained for the forthcoming year. 

4 ELECTION  OF COUNCIL  FOR 2009/10. The Constitution provides for a 
Council with a maximum of 12 members, three of whom shall hold the 
offices of Chairman, Vice Chairman and Treasurer with the others being 
ordinary members.  The three Officers retire annually; ordinary members 
serve for periods of two years. All are eligible for immediate re-election. The 
Council has power to co-opt up to three ordinary members to serve for two 
years. 

The present Council is: 
Officers elected until October 2009 

Chairman: Bernard Marriott 
Vice Chairman: Edward Barrett 
Treasurer: Jeremy de Satgé 

Ordinary members elected until October 2009 

Fr Kevin Hale 
Mike Withers 
Ben Whitworth 

Ordinary members elected until October 2010 

Fr Guy Nicholls 
Fr Anton Webb 
Ian Wells 

 Ruth Bleakley 

Thus the AGM will be invited to elect a Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Treasurer for 
the year to October 2010, and up to six ordinary members until October 2011. If 
fewer than six ordinary members are elected, it will be open to Council to co-opt 
additional members until October 2011 providing that the maximum number of 
Council members is not exceeded. 
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Council nominates the present Chairman, Vice Chairman and Treasurer for re-
election in the same posts, and Fr Kevin Hale, Mike Withers and Ben Whitworth for 
re-election as ordinary members. Any member may make alternative nominations 
for any of these positions.  

If you feel able to make a contribution to the running of the Association by being a 
Council member (or in any other way) you are very welcome to discuss this with the 
Chairman (0116 285 6158). The names of nominees, whose prior consent must be 
obtained, and those of proposer and seconder, must be received by the Chairman not 
later than Saturday 3 October 2009. 

5 GENERAL  DISCUSSION. Any member wishing to put a motion to the Business 
Meeting must notify the present Chairman in writing by 3 October, giving the name 
and address of a member who has agreed to second it. But it is open to any member 
to raise topics informally under this item. 

There has been considerable 
upheaval in the choir of the 
church of Our Lady and the 
English Martyrs, Cambridge.  

The musical tradition of this parish 
goes back to the consecration of the 
present church in 1890 and the first 
rector, Mgr Scott. Since then there 
has been a mid-morning missa 
cantata every Sunday, sung by a 
choir of men and boys. The services 
of this choir have now been 
dispensed with at the mid-morning 
Mass, because of its refusal to phase 
out Latin by degrees and turn it into 
an English mass sung by the 
congregation.  

The choirmaster has resigned from 
his overall responsibility for the 
music of the church in consequence, 
but the choir is being permitted to 
sing a Latin Mass at 6.15pm on 
Sundays, dependent on an adequate 
congregation.  

Solemn Vespers, which has been 
sung regularly on Sunday evenings 
ever since its institution by Sir 
Richard Terry in 1920, has been 
sacrificed in the process, but it is 
hoped that a fully Latin sung Mass 
(except for scripture readings) will 
be allowed to continue.  

The events leading up to these 
changes were well reported in the 
local press, following receipt by the 
editor of several letters of complaint 
from members of the congregation.  

Readers will be relieved to learn that 
this news is now nearly 40 years old, 
having been first published in the 
Association’s Newsletter of September 
1970. The choirmaster was, of course, 
ALL founder Dick Richens. 

At our AGM this year, members will see 
that this evening Mass has survived and 
is now a highly regarded part of the 
parish’s liturgical life. 
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�� his church is the work of 
John Sidney Brocklesby;  
its design and construction 

date from 1925-27, with some later 
decorations.  

Brocklesby (1879-1955) began his 
career as architect to the John Innes 
estate at Merton Park, Southwest 
London, where his Arts and Crafts 
houses form the centerpiece of the John 
Innes Conservation Area. After some 
church restoration both at Merton and 
in Nottinghamshire, and some small-
scale new RC churches, Brocklesby 
was engaged in four churches in 
“basilican” style in the nineteen-twenties. Considered at one stage as a possible 
architect for Liverpool Metropolitan and Guildford Cathedrals (until his extra-marital 
activities were brought to the attention of the relevant authorities), his last 
ecclesiastical work was the restoration of the tower of Cattistock church, Dorset, 
following wartime fire damage. 

His four “basilicas” (in versions of the Byzantine / Romanesque style reflecting 
Catholic fashion since the completion of Westminster Cathedral twenty years before, 
and also Brocklesby’s enthusiasm for the cathedral of St-Front at Périgueux) are St 
Augustine’s Nottingham, St Joseph’s Burslem with its praised artwork by Gordon 
and Moira Forsyth, (listed grade II), Sacred Heart Tunstall (listed grade II) and St 
Oswald’s Ashton-in-Makerfield with its glass by Harry Clarke of Dublin, written up 

enthusiastically in A Glimpse of 
Heaven and the current volume of 
The Bui ldings of England:  
Lancashire:  Liverpool and the 
South-West and listed grade II also. 

Burslem and Tunstall make a pair, 
just a mile apart, and it would have 
been nice to have held services in 
both of them. This sadly proved to be 
impossible, so we confined ourselves 
to Burslem for both Mass and 
Vespers. And what a splendid church 
it is. Both it and Tunstall were 
evidently built in some sort of 
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competition with each other, but there is 
a more charitable purpose as well. Using 
locally-produced bricks (in contrast to 
Tunstall’s Darley Dale stone) the parish 
priest was able to give work to 
unemployed bricklayers at a time of 
great unemployment and consequent 
poverty.  The church’s decorative 
scheme is, in its way, equally charitable. 
The new principal of Burslem School of 
Art, Gordon Forsyth, undertook what we 
would now call a form of outreach and, 
assisted and eventually succeeded by his 
daughter Moira, engaged the young 
people of the parish in the stained glass 
and wall decoration. 

A fine setting for Mass and Vespers, 
therefore, and friendly parishioners and 
parish staff. (Not to mention the hostelry 
– the Leopard in the centre of Burslem – 
with its sixteen real ales and generous 
lunch, followed by a talk on the 
architect.) 

Music was supplied, as it had been in 
Woodchester a few years ago, by the 
choir of St Mary’s Moseley Birmingham 
directed by Michael Perrier with organist 
Ian Biggs. Thus we heard Haydn’s Missa 
Brevis Sancti Joannis de Deo, Dupré’s 
substant ia l  O Salutari s and 
fauxbourdons for the Magnificat, and 
organ music by Bach, Reger and 
Buxtehude. 

PS  I have just made a submission for St 
Augustine’s Nottingham to be listed. I am 
awaiting the decision:  orate, fratres! 

    Ian Wells 

 

#�$�	
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BROCKLESBY WAS BORN IN 1879 in 
Edmonton, North London. At the age 
of five he moved with his family to 
Merton, south of Wimbledon;  here 
he lived on the fringes of Merton 
Park, a garden suburb created by 
John Innes, and the daily work of 
building that he saw there stimulated 
in him the desire to become an 
architect. A further stimulus was the 
local church, an ancient foundation 
then undergoing restoration. 

At length he qualified and worked first 
for London County Council. He soon set 
up in practice with two colleagues and 
became architect to the Merton Park 
Estate Company. John Innes died in 
1904, and Brockelsby’s first commission 
was in fact to design his tomb, an 
impressive table-tomb in Merton 
churchyard. He proceeded to design 
many houses for the estate and 
surrounding areas in a variety of Arts 
and Crafts styles but at the same time 
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made many contacts up and down the 
country. He married the daughter of a 
Nottingham turf accountant in 1905, 
spending his honeymoon in Sheringham 
where he cashed in on the demand for 
holiday cottages; indeed some of his 
Merton Park houses were sold with a 
Sheringham chalet as part of the 
package. 

His interest in churches continued. He 
worked on the parish church at Merton 
and carried out other restorations 
including Darley Dale and Rolleston 
(Notts), while in 1911 he designed his 
only Anglican church, St Andrew’s at 
Langley Mill (Derbys), a rugged piece of 
Arts and Crafts Gothic which would 
clearly like to be Romanesque, a style he 
would use so well in later years. Such 
indeed was the extent of his practice that 
he was able to move into an imposing 
residence, Long Lodge, just along the 
road from the semi in Merton where he 
had been brought up. 

Just before the first world war broke out 
he obtained a lucrative contract for work 
in Leeds; he spent most of the war there, 
working closely with an aircraft 
manufacturer. He also made the 
acquaintance of  Mr R Lehane who had a 
building and light engineering business 
and access to the Darley Dale quarries 
which were to provide stone for some of 
Brocklesby’s work. 

With the return of peace he received a 
number of commissions for Catholic 
churches, initially for the diocese of 
Nottingham. He produced simple 
churches for Belper and Long Eaton and 
a priest’s house and temporary church at 
Swadlincote; then came the more 
ambitious St George’s Derby. In 

September 1920 he laid plans for the 
first of his domed Romanesque churches 
at St Augustine’s Nottingham;  the 
façade and roof were never completed 
since Brocklesby managed to double the 
estimated price of his building and was 
dismissed; at this time he also designed a 
chapel for the convent on Mapperley 
Road nearby. There followed two similar 
churches in Stoke-on-Trent, one of stone 
at Tunstall and the other of brick at 
Burslem, this being richly decorated by 
Gordon and Moira Forsyth. Out of the 
same stable is St Oswald and St Edmund 
Arrowsmith at Ashton-in-Makerfield.   
This church so much impressed the 
Archbishop of Liverpool that Brocklesby 
nearly got the commission for a 
cathedral in that diocese. He was also 
evidently a serious contender for the new 
cathedral at Guildford. 

However all was not well on the 
domestic front. Brocklesby fell in love 
and left his family, settling for some 
time in Cyprus and then spending 
summers at Weybourne Mill, Norfolk, 
which he had restored. By now he had 
almost ceased work, and the estate was 
scandalised by his behaviour. His 
estranged wife and family stayed in 
Long Lodge till 1938; eventually it was 
occupied by Merton Park Film Studios. 

During the war Brocklesby worked for 
the Government on reinforced concrete 
buildings. Afterwards he moved with his 
new family to Cattistock, Dorset, where 
he planned the layout of a holiday camp 
and restored the parish church tower.   
He died there in June 1955, aged 
seventy-five. 

Ian Wells 
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�� he Summer 2009 issue of 
Sacred Music, the journal of 
t h e  C h u r c h  M u s i c 

Association of America, has an 
article by Jeffrey Tucker on the Mass 
Propers. It is generally thought that 
hymn-singing was introduced into 
the Mass with the changes of 1970 
but, before that, there had been some 
permission for vernacular hymns to 
replace Propers. A question on the 
use of hymns at Mass was put to the 
Consilium for the Implementation of 
the Constitution on the Liturgy, 
whose secretary was the then Fr 
Annibale Bugnini. The answer, 
reported in Notitiae, 5 (1969), 
translated from the original, is: 

That rule [permitting vernacular 
hymns] has been superseded. 
What must be sung is the Mass, its 
ordinary and proper, not 
“something,” no matter how 
consistent, that is imposed on the 
Mass. Because the liturgical 
service is one, it has only one 
countenance, one motif, one 
voice, the voice of the church. To 
continue to replace the texts of 
the Mass being celebrated with 
motets that are reverent and 
devout, yet out of keeping with 
the Mass of the day amounts to 
continuing an unacceptable 
ambiguity: it is to cheat the 
people. Liturgical song involves 
not mere melody, but words, text, 
thought, and the sentiments that 
the poetry and music contain. 

Thus texts must be those of the 
Mass, not others, and singing 
means singing the Mass not just 
singing during Mass. 

It is clear, according to Bugnini himself, 
that Mass Propers are not to be replaced 
by hymns. But a major problem is that 
the only volume produced in the last 
forty years with chant settings of all the 
Propers is the Graduale Romanum. This 
is comprehensive, but the complex 
chants are beyond the ability of all but 
the most skilful choirs. An attempt to 
deal with the problem was made by the 
Vatican Press with the publication in 
1975 of a revised Graduale Simplex to 
take account of the new Mass Propers. 
However, this has found little 
application, possibly because only a 
selection of Propers are provided, and 
there is great emphasis on psalm singing, 
which can be a difficulty with 
inexperienced choirs. 

A possible solution is beginning to take 
shape following a colloquium, Alter ad 
Alterum, held on 1 June 2009, on the 
Possibilities for Chant at Mass and on 
other Occasions. The sessions were led 
by Professor László Dobszay, a 
distinguished member of the Ferenc 
Liszt Academy of Music in Budapest 
and a Fellow of the Hungarian Academy 
of Sciences. 

The colloquium was organised by the 
Society of St Catherine of Siena, a 
society ‘committed to the renewal of the 
intellectual apostolate in the Roman 
Catholic Church’. It was attended by 
about 40 people, including the new 

����!�!% 	��� !(!�)*		
$+)� 	��	��  *	���	�	
�����(�	���,�)   



12 

Executive Secretary of ICEL, Fr Andrew 
Wadsworth, and Fr Guy Nicholls. Also 
present were Jeremy de Satgé, Bernard 
Marriott and two Associates of the 
Schola Gregoriana of Cambridge. 

Professor Dobszay has worked for many 
years in Hungary fostering and 
developing traditional chant in Latin and 
the vernacular at parish celebrations of 
Mass and Vespers, with choristers of all 
ages including, particularly, school 
children. He told us of his experiences 
and illustrated his talk with recordings 
and film clips of ceremonies at a parish 
church in Budapest. It was striking how 
well organised the ceremonies were, 
with servers and choirs dressed in 
suitable robes and taking part in 
processions. It was evident that 
Professor Dobszay is an accomplished 
historian of the liturgy, and he had 
introduced various changes to the 
liturgical action by, for example, 
adopting a pre-Tridentine form for the 
unveiling of the Cross on Good Friday. 
It was put to him by a questioner 
afterwards that he had criticised others 
for unapproved changes to the Liturgy, 
but he was unrepentant, saying that 
changes need not necessarily be for the 
worse, and we should draw on the 
Church’s liturgical history wherever it 
made sense. 

It seems that the tradition in Catholic 
churches in Hungary in relation to the 
singing of hymns differs from that here. 
The Hungarians have sung hymns at 
Mass for many years, and Professor 
Dobszay has sought to combine that 
tradition with the reintroduction of 
simple chants, either in Latin or the 
vernacular, interspersed between verses 
of hymns. It also seems that Hungarians 

are much more inclined to sing at Mass 
than their British counterparts. He has 
produced several books for use in 
parishes, and had examples on display.  

His current project is the production of a 
Graduale Parvum in Latin and English 
with a good selection of chants that 
would be useful in the average parish 
church. These would include Mass 
Ordinaries, and provide simpler settings 
of the Propers than those found in the 
Graduale Romanum. The new volume 
would set out to be a more useful and 
practical volume than the Graduale 
Simplex, and is intended to cater for both 
the old and the new rites. 

The Society of St Catherine is keen 
to see this project come to fruition 
and has set up a small group of 
English Catholics to advise Professor 
Dobszay. The group is chaired by Fr 
Guy Nicholls, and includes Jeremy 
de Satgé, Martin Baker (the Master 
of Music at Westminster Cathedral), 
Christopher Hodkinson (a Regional 
Representative of the Schola 
Gregoriana), and Laurence Hemming 
(Hon Secretary of the Society of St 
Catherine of Siena).  

We wish them well in their 
endeavours. In combination with the 
introduction of the new ICEL 
translations (late next year?), the 
Graduale Parvum could be crucial to 
providing a turning point in the use 
of Chant and Latin at Mass. 

Bernard Marriott 
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The Liturgy of the Hours has been the public expression of the Church's 
praise of Almighty God from the time of the Apostles. As such, for most 
of history it has generally been sung. However, for many more recent 
centuries the public offices of the Church, celebrated in choir by monks 
and in cathedrals and other greater churches, have also been celebrated 
by individual priests and religious in private when the possibility or the 
obligation of office in choir do not exist. This has led to the familiar 
“breviary” of the individual priest or deacon, to the “reci tation” of which 
he is bound at ordination. Thus, the reading of the office rather than 
singing it has become, for many people, the duty and the preserve of the 
clergy.  

The  Fathers  of  the  Second  Vatican 
Council encouraged the recovery of the 
principle of public  celebration  of the 
principal liturgical hours of prayer. Paul 
VI published his revised breviary at least 
partly  with  a  view  to  making  the 
liturgical hours easier  for the laity to 
celebrate in church together with their 
clergy. That this was always meant in 
the main to be sung is clearly indicated 
by the title of the Apostolic Constitution 
with which Paul VI promulgated his new 
breviary in 1970: Laudis Canticum (the 
Song of Praise). 

However, as time has passed, the singing 
of the Office with the participation of the 
laity  has  either  not  been  widely 
established, or has only been possible in 
vernacular  versions that  owe little  or 
nothing to the Gregorian tradition. It has 
remained the preserve of a very few non-
monastic Churches indeed to promote 
the singing of the Roman Office in its 
revised  form in  Latin  and Gregorian 

Chant, and they have been obliged to do 
so  without  the  help  of  up-to-date 
liturgical books. 

One question  that  many readers may 
wish to ask is why, since the Paul VI 
breviary was published in 1971, it has 
taken so long to produce a complete 
musical setting. One reason for this lies 
in  the  composition  of  the  Paul  VI 
breviary itself. The compilers took little 
account  of  the  existing  repertoire  of 
antiphons when providing these for the 
offices.  Consequently,  they  often 
selected  texts  that  had  no  previous 
history of use and therefore no previous 
setting to chant. Moreover, the Solesmes 
Benedictine community, entrusted by the 
Pope  with  the  task  of  preparing  the 
Gregorian musical editions of the new 
liturgical books for many decades and 
noted for  their  meticulous scholarship 
and the purity of their derivation from 
ancient  sources,  have  eschewed  the 
composition of new music to texts which 
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lack an historical setting, and have even 
avoided  adapting  common  Gregorian 
chant formulae to such previously unset 
texts.  This  leads  to  some  problems, 
whether  of  musical  text  or  of 
interpretation, as will become clear. 

In  the  production  of  Les  Heures 
Grégoriennes, (HG) the Communauté de 
St.  Martin has  collaborated  with  the 
Abbeys of Solesmes and Flavigny to 
produce this complete Gregorian setting 
of  the  Day  Hours  of  the  Paul  VI 
Breviary (i.e. from Lauds to Compline 
inclusive),  together  with  a  parallel 
translation in French, which has not been 
set to music. This layout is designed not 
only to help the user to understand the 
Latin, but also to enable a choice to be 
made  between  Latin  and  vernacular 
texts, so that it is possible, for instance, 
to  sing  Latin  antiphons  with  French 
psalms and canticles, since a number of 
chants suitable for French psalmody has 
been provided to complement the Latin 
psalmody.  This is clearly intended to 
encourage the use of Gregorian chants in 
the Office even by those who would not 
be able or  willing to sing the entire 
psalmody in Latin.  
The Communauté de St. Martin and the 
Abbey  of  Flavigny  are  to  be 
congratulated  on  the  quality  of  the 
production. The printing is superb, the 
volumes are well-bound and lie open 
easily at whatever page is required. The 
text has been thoroughly proofread to 
eliminate, as far as is humanly possible, 
errors whether of words of or notes. 
This, then, is the first complete edition of 
the Liturgical Hours to be published with 
Gregorian  chants  for  all  antiphons, 
psalms and canticles, hymns and short 
responsories. This makes it comparable, 

for instance, to the 2005 edition of the 
Antiphonale  Monasticum (AM),  on 
whose  repertoire  of  antiphons, 
meticulously  gathered  from  many 
sources by the Solesmes monks, the HG 
relies. 

Since the amount of material covered is 
so vast, the HG is divided into three 
volumes each of a roughly similar size: 
Volume I covers Advent, Christmastide 
and  Tempus  per  Annum;  Volume II 
covers Lent and Eastertide; Volume III 
contains  the  Sanctoral  cycle  and 
Commons. 

As  already  mentioned,  many of  the 
antiphonal  texts  provided  by  the 
compilers of the Paul VI breviary were 
previously unknown to any breviary and 
so lacked any setting to Gregorian chant. 
What was to be done about that? The 
Solesmes monks have generally been 
unwilling  to  compose  new  musical 
settings,  even  where this  might  have 
involved  simply  adapting  existing 
Gregorian antiphonal formulae. Instead 
they have either used existing antiphons 
from  the breviary with  a  compatible 
textual sense, or else they have searched 
for antiphons from the many printed and 
manuscript  sources  from  within  and 
beyond the limits of the Roman and 
Monastic Breviaries familiar before the 
Reforms of the 1970's. 

This  has  been  one  of  the  principal 
reasons for the long delay in providing a 
full musical setting of the breviary, or at 
least of all its day Hours.  

Sometimes the compilers have reused 
antiphons from a  different  office but 
with a similar theme. Take the office of 
Palm Sunday as an example (HG Vol II 
pp  342-384).  Whereas  the  breviary 
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provides nine different antiphons for all 
the psalmody of Lauds and both first and 
second Vespers, the HG uses settings of 
the three antiphons for Lauds at all three 
offices, excepting only the third, which 
is however the same at both Vespers. 
Thus the HG uses only four antiphons in 
Gregorian chant in place of the nine in 
the  breviary.  Similarly,  while  the 
antiphons to the Gospel canticles at all 
three offices are different in the breviary, 
in the HG the Gospel Canticle antiphon 
in all three offices is the same as that 
given  for  Second  Vespers,  which 
happens  also  to  be  the  one  used at 
Vespers  of  Palm  Sunday before  the 
reform  of  the  breviary,  Scriptum est 
enim: Percutiam pastorem. 

Matching  antiphons  to  psalms  and 
canticles has been a long labour, and the 
HG  has  benefited  from  the  work 
undertaken  in  this  regard  in  the 
preparation  by Solesmes  of  the  new 
monastic office books.  

Here, however, arises another question. 
In his Prooemium to HG, Dom Jean-
Marie Le Gall, Moderator-General of the 
Communauté de St. Martin, refers to the 
paleographic researches of the monks of 
Solesmes, which have allowed the recent 
realisation  of  the  Second  Vatican 
Council's  wish  for  “a  more  critical 
edition”  of  the  liturgical  books 
promulgated  by  Pope  Pius  X.  This 
means that  the musical text  of many 
antiphons  familiar  from  the  Roman 
liturgical  books,  such  as  the  Liber 
Usualis (LU),  have been replaced by 
antiphons from older sources, generally 
already in use in the equivalent monastic 
books. How does this fit with Cardinal 
Arinze's  instruction,  published in  the 
Decree which opens each Volume of the 

HG,  that  'the  melodies  or  musical 
notation which are to be found in the so-
called  “Vatican”  editions  are  to  be 
used' ? 

This is perhaps not a major issue where 
the antiphons are concerned, since very 
few  of  these  are  already,  or  more 
accurately,  still,  familiar  to  most 
congregations. But there can be some 
pretty  important  exceptions.  For 
instance, consider the “O” Antiphons of 
the  last  week  of  Advent,  which  are 
arguably already well  known in their 
Roman form as found in the LU (pp. 
340-342),  but  in  which  there  are 
considerable differences of detail  and 
even of actual notes from the version in 
the HG (Vol I, pp. 300 ff.). This latter 
follows the version  introduced by the 
Solesmes monks into the 2005 edition of 
the  AM.  The  opening  note  of  the 
familiar intonation is a liquescent in the 
HG, as is also the first note of “veni”, 
which is hard to sing as notated.  

An even more significant and difficult 
problem is posed by the antiphon to the 
Nunc  dimittis at  Compline,  when  we 
compare that in the LU (p. 271) with that 
in the HG (e.g. Vol I p. 1980). This is 
arguably one of the best known and most 
used of Gregorian antiphons. Moreover, 
it is not usually known in any other than 
the Roman form since it is rarely, if ever, 
sung in monastic Compline. But in its 
preference for more ancient sources, the 
HG uses a form of the antiphon which 
reflects a modal pattern from which the 
Roman  antiphon,  long  familiar  to 
modern ears, was altered many centuries 
ago. What should have been the best 
policy to follow here? Should a more 
ancient, yet less familiar, modal melody 
take precedence over  the one which, 
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however “recent” is still sanctioned and 
hallowed by centuries of use?  

One can make exactly the same point 
about  its  companion  psalm-tone  III. 
Throughout the HG, the ancient form of 
this tone, familiar to monastic choirs, has 
replaced the later, yet  still  traditional 
Roman form of this tone. Compare the 
Roman form as sung to the Nunc dimittis 
(LU p. 271) with that given in the HG 
(Written out to be sung in Vol. I on p. 
2079) Does this difference really matter? 
It is not only a question of familiarity or 
ease of comprehension for modern ears, 
but  also one of historical  association. 
The form of psalm-tone which has now 
been dropped by the HG is not only 
familiar from the Nunc dimittis, but it is 
still familiar to us from, for example, the 
fauxbourdon  setting  of  psalm  147 
(Lauda Jerusalem Dominum) by Claudio 
Monteverdi  in  his 1610 Vespro della 
Beata Vergine,  and from psalm 110, 
Confitebor tibi, as sung at Vespers on 
ordinary Sundays in the pre-1970 use. It 
is also easier for a modern congregation 
to grasp the modality of this later form, 
which is clearly also why historically the 
later form developed. Would it not have 
been more in accordance with Cardinal 
Arinze's  instruction  to  allow  the 
continued use of the Roman psalm-tone 
III  at  least  as  an  alternative  to  the 
“ancient” form? 

Similarly,  Roman forms of the hymn 
melodies have been replaced in HG with 
those from the Liber Hymnarius. This is 
not perhaps a great problem, since in 
most cases it involves only the change of 
a  note here and there.  However,  the 
differences can be significant in some of 
the hymns associated with greater feasts. 
For instance, the Roman melody for A 

solis ortus cardine (LU p. 400 ff) may 
still  be  reasonably  familiar  to  some 
choirs  with  a  limited  knowledge  of 
Gregorian chant, yet it is quite different 
in the last two lines from that provided 
in the HG (Vol I p. 378) which follows 
exactly  the  profile  of  the  Liber 
Hymnarius. This is hardly likely to prove 
a great practical problem, yet once again 
the question should be asked whether it 
is right for the specifically Roman form 
of such hymn chants to be effectively 
abolished and superseded  by a  more 
ancient, monastic form? And even the 
addition of a single note can alter the 
rhythm and contours of a very familiar 
melody, such as the single note added to 
the final word of each stanza of arguably 
the best-known of all Gregorian hymn 
melodies, that of Veni Creator Spiritus. 

It  seems as though the familiarity to 
choirs and congregations of the Roman 
forms was at least taken into account in 
the case of the Salve Regina (HG Vol I 
pp. 1984 and 2002), which is retained in 
its Roman form (LU p. 276), though not 
in the case of the Alma Redemptoris, Ave 
Regina Caelorum (both in HG Vol I, pp. 
1982 and 2000) and Regina Caeli (HG 
Vol II p. 1894). Here the version given 
follows closely that of the AM, which 
differs from those in the LU (pp. 273-5), 
though not as markedly as does the Salve 
Regina.  

A more serious problem for performance 
of the antiphons in general arises from 
the current avoidance by Solesmes of 
such interpretative marks as episemata, 
the horizontal stroke above or below a 
note  or  neum  which  indicates 
lengthening. Similarly, lengthening dots 
are also omitted from the antiphons. Yet 
interestingly  (and  confusingly)  both 
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kinds of marks are still to be found in the 
hymns. Again, this seems to reflect the 
book from which the hymn melodies are 
drawn,  the  Liber  Hymnarius,  which 
dates back to 1983, when a different 
editorial procedure must have held sway 
from that  which  determined the new 
Antiphonale Monasticum of over twenty 
years later.  

How are  the  antiphons  meant  to  be 
performed  now?  It  is  impossible  to 
consider this question in full. Suffice it 
to take the antiphon Loquebantur variis 
linguis Apostoli from Pentecost Vespers 
as a representative example. Comparison 
of the Roman version in the LU (p. 
884/5) with that given in the HG (vol II, 
p. 1110) reveals many lengthenings by 
episemata  and  dots.  Are  these 
lengthenings  no  longer  part  of  the 
performance style of the antiphon? Or 
are  they  to  be  added  “to  taste”  or 
according  to  past  custom?  Some 
guidance is clearly needed here.  

For the novice there are some difficulties 
to overcome in familiarising oneself with 
this book. Apart from the need to find 
one's way round, from opening sentences 
of each Office, through the hymn to the 
psalmody  and  then  from  the  short 
reading  to  the  concluding  prayer, 
requires turning to several distinct parts 
of the book. Each volume is supplied 
with four differently coloured ribbons, 
though they are all likely to be in use at 
each office.   

Moreover, since there is often more than 
one  antiphon  to  each  psalm,  as  for 
instance is the case when two or more 
seasons share the psalter,  the psalms 
cannot be pointed for singing, as they are 
most helpfully in  the LU. It  will be 

difficult  for  all  but  the  most 
accomplished  chant-singer  to  know 
when exactly to change notes at the mid 
or final point of each verse, and how 
many syllables are to be fitted in. 

A welcome feature of the psalmody in 
HG is  the optional  restoration  of so 
many “bowdlerised” verses omitted from 
the Paul VI breviary on grounds of a 
certain squeamishness.  The offending 
verses are bracketed for easy recognition 
in case they are not thought suitable for 
singing.  Nevertheless, it is welcome to 
allow  the  possibility  of  scripture 
speaking  for  itself,  and  for  each 
community to decide whether or not to 
include verses that have been excluded 
from the canon of liturgical psalmody 
for so many years. I should add that 
those  “cursing”  psalms  which  were 
omitted altogether from the psalter of the 
Paul VI breviary, viz. 57, 82 and 108 
have not been given a place in HG since, 
apart from any other consideration, they 
would presumably have had to displace 
others already in use. 

The hymns are usually written out in full 
with  musical  notation,  but  on  a few 
occasions, where the melody is judged to 
be relatively simple, this has only been 
done for the first stanza. However, this 
arrangement may be awkward when the 
words continue on another page without 
the possibility of reading the musical 
notation at the same time. 

In conclusion it must be said that this is a 
very fine  and useful  addition  to  the 
repertoire  of  current  liturgical  books. 
The  question  now  arises  whether  a 
similar project might be undertaken to 
provide an English version of the HG. 
This obviously raises further questions 
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concerning the official English text to be 
used. One also has to ask whether the 
current breviary, in Latin or in English, 
is likely to continue unrevised for long 
enough to make worthwhile the heavy 
financial outlay necessary to produce a 
Latin/English version  of the HG, and 

then for choirs to be able to purchase 
sufficient copies of it for their regular 
use? 
 

Fr Guy Nicholls, Cong Orat 

Les Heures Grégoriennes 
Published in 3 Volumes by the Communauté de St Martin MMVIII 
Price: €195 plus €20 p&p 
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The celebrations began on the previous 
evening with the singing of Solemn 
Vespers in the presence of the 
archbishop-elect. As with all parts of the 
celebrations, admission was by ticket 

only and every part of the cathedral was 
packed, including the side chapels and 
‘transepts’ (which we did not know 
existed, but in one of which your 
reporter was accommodated). Vespers 

������	����	.�
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���			 �����"�)����*�������)�
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�� n 21st May, Westminster celebrated the Reception and Installation 
of Vincent Nichols on his translation from Birmingham as its 
eleventh Archbishop, with a display of splendour that exemplified 

the British genius for ceremonial together with the finest elements of the 
pomp of the Catholic Church. The ceremony was based substantially on a rite 
taken from a pontifical used at Canterbury in the late 15th century. 
Notwithstanding some fine choral parts, the only reservation must be that the 
use of Latin was regrettably sparse, particularly when comparing this 
occasion with the impressive ceremonies celebrated in Rome for the funeral 
of Pope John Paul II and the Inauguration of  Pope Benedict’s pontificate.  

The people of Westminster were 
delighted to welcome their new 
archbishop after months of 
apparently inexplicable delay and 
the often wild speculation that this 
encouraged. When the appointment 
of Vincent Nichols was eventually 
announced, it seemed to some an 
anticlimax, if only because of the 
rumours that had been circulating to 
suggest that a more exotic choice 
might be made. Equally, it cannot be denied that many were heard to express relief 
that we had been spared a less welcome appointment! When Cardinal Hume died in 
1999 several prominent figures were convinced that Nichols, then one of the auxiliary 
bishops in Westminster, was the obvious successor. As he was then only 54, that was 
always unlikely, but ten years later, after a distinguished tenure as Archbishop of 
Birmingham – itself a bold enough appointment in the first place – it was a different 
story and his time had clearly arrived. It is interesting to muse that he would have 
made a perfect candidate for Archbishop of Liverpool, of which he is such a proud 
son, had the vacancies arisen at different times. But Westminster it is and for the 
Church in England and Wales, his appointment is reassuring. It is generally agreed 
that he will be a doughty defender of the Catholic faith and our church’s interests, as 
well as a loyal supporter of the Holy Father.  

SOLEMN  VESPERS OF THE  BLESSED VIRGIN  MARY  
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Though hardly possible, the cathedral 
seemed if anything more tightly packed 
for the Mass, certainly with many more 
clergy, gathered in great number from 
Westminster and Birmingham.  

The congregation were in place, by 
order, an hour before the start. Your 
correspondent had taken along an 
interesting CTS booklet to help pass the 
time, but this was to remain unread as 
we found that the authorities had 
planned to make full use of the time. The 
Offices of Lauds and Terce were to be 
sung in the interim, with everyone taking 
part, thanks to the comprehensive 
booklets provided. All was entirely in 
English, but the people sang what must 
have been unfamiliar material to most of 
them remarkably well, led of course by 
the choir. By the time Terce began at 
11.30, most of the clergy had processed 
to their places.  

At 11.45 the main procession entered, 
including the Cathedral Choir, 
ecumenical guests, bishops too many to 

count, then Cardinals Brady (Armagh), 
O’Brien (St Andrews & Edinburgh) and 
Mahoney (Los Angeles), followed by the 
Papal Nuncio and Cardinal Murphy-
O’Connor. Five minutes before 12.00, 
the eighteen Canons of the Cathedral 
Chapter, vested in fine purple cappae, 
went to the West Door as the choir sang 
Tu es pastor ovium.  

The door was opened and the new 
Archbishop in golden cope knelt on the 
threshold, rising to the sound of a fanfare 
of trumpets, commissioned for the 
occasion from Colin Mawby. After 
greeting by the Provost and Canons, the 
Archbishop was accompanied to the 
sanctuary, as the choir sang the 
responsory Summae Trinitati, Simplici 
Deo to a setting by James MacMillan. 
There the Apostolic Letter from the Holy 
Father was produced by the Nuncio and 
read by the Chancellor, Bishop John 
Arnold. The Provost, Canon Brockie, led 
the Archbishop to his throne and read the 
formula of installation. In a poignant 

was more solemn than the cathedral’s 
normal Solemn Vespers, although with 
much less Latin, in that the sanctuary 
was filled with clergy and five 
magnificent copes in cloth of gold were 
worn by the principals. The officiant was 
Bishop George Stack and the assistants 
were Bishop Alan Hopes and Bishop 
Bernard Longley. The cantors were Fr 
Gerard Skinner and Thomas Wilson, the 
cathedral’s lay precentor. Beautifully 
produced booklets were provided for 
everyone, containing the full texts with 
musical notation. Before the office, 
music by Buxtehude, Bach, Dupré and 

Vierne was played on the Great Organ. 
During the entrance of the clergy, the 
Litany of Saints was sung. The Hymn, 
Psalms, Canticle, Reading and 
Responsory were all in English. The 
archbishop-elect in cassock and cotta 
gave the Homily. Then came the 
Magnificat in Latin, the choir’s lines set 
to Octavi toni by David Bevan. After the 
Collect the choir sang Francisco 
Guerrero’s motet Ave Virgo sanctissima. 
To conclude, the Regina Caeli was sung 
by all. We recessed to Bach’s BMV 733 
and Archbishop Nichols went out onto 
the piazza to greet well-wishers.  

RECEPTION , INSTALLATION  AND PONTIFICAL  MASS  
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gesture, Cardinal Cormac Murphy-
O’Connor, now archbishop emeritus, 
presented to his successor the crozier 
which had belonged to Cardinal Hume 
and which the then Auxiliary Bishop 
Nichols had handed to Archbishop 
Cormac at his installation. Greetings 
were then exchanged with the 
Archbishop of Canterbury and other 
dignitaries present.  

The choir sang the antiphon Benedictus 
Deus qui te Pastorem elegit set by James 
Macmillan and the people sang the ‘Old 
hundredth’ All people that on earth do 
dwell. For those seated in the side 
chapels, all the proceedings were shown 
very clearly on well placed closed-circuit 
television screens. The Pontifical Mass 
proper, a votive Mass of St Paul the 
Apostle, got under way as the 
Archbishop intoned the Gloria, which 
was sung by the choir from Palestrina’s 

Missa Tu es Petrus, as in due course was 
the Agnus Dei. The congregation joined 
in Credo III  and  Sanctus VIII. The 
choir sang Iubilate Deo by Giovanni 
Gabrieli at the Offertory and Colin 
Mawby’s Ave Verum  Corpus at the 
Communion, after which all sang Soul of 
my Saviour.  

After the Postcommunion, the cathedral 
resounded to the joyous sound of the Te 
Deum, sung by choir and people, as 
Archbishop Nichols passed through and 
blessed the congregation, making a 
detour to pray at the tomb of Cardinal 
Basil Hume, his patron and mentor, 
before returning to the throne. We then 
heard tributes by the Nuncio and 
Cardinal Cormac, who was in fine, good 
humoured form. All joined in Newman’s 
Praise to the Holiest in the height and 
Widor’s Marche Pontificale was played 
powerfully on the Great Organ as the 
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Archbishop went out to be greeted once 
again by a large enthusiastic crowd on 
the piazza.  
Archbishop Nichols has declared that the 
event showed the Catholic Church at its 
very best. That in itself must inspire 
confidence that we may look forward to 
good developments during his 
episcopacy. Surely all will agree with his 
judgement. The planning and execution 
of the celebration succeeded splendidly 
and reflected the greatest credit on the 
teamwork by key members of the 
cathedral staff working under the new 
administrator Canon Christopher 
Tuckwell. Naturally, all was done with 
the approval of Archbishop Nichols 
himself. The music was all well chosen 
for the occasion and was, needless to 
say, performed immaculately. The 

details of the ceremonial were clearly 
planned and practised with much care.  
The beautiful cloth of gold vestments, 
including cope, chasuble and dalmatics, 
worn by the archbishop and his 
assistants were newly made for the 
occasion by Watts & Co and were 
commissioned by the Friends of 
Westminster Cathedral, whose main 
concern has been completing the 
mosaics in the chapels, in which they 
have already made great  progress. 
Arrangements for the congregation were 
thoughtfully planned and well managed. 
Handsomely produced booklets were 
provided for Vespers, the Morning 
Offices and the Installation Mass. It was 
indeed an occasion of which Catholics 
could  be justly proud. 

FOR MANY  OF US, THE CATHEDRAL ITSELF WAS THE STAR of recent developments, 
most particularly in the restoration of the sanctuary in good time for these 
celebrations, with the forward altar and the decking on which it stood, now 
permanently swept away and all celebrations taking place at the high altar. 
Admittedly this is normally versus populum, despite the very limited space behind, 
but it works and everyone, not least the new archbishop, seems content to use it that 
way. It is amusing, perhaps encouraging, to note that an increasing number of things 
are done at the front of the altar, such as the celebrant’s kiss on arrival, putting in 
incense and beginning incensation of the altar, taking up the gospel book, etc. The 
altar steps are now smartly carpeted in bright red. The big six candles, standing with 
the cross on the gradine behind the celebrant, are lighted on more important 
occasions, although there are smaller candles on the altar table. The processional 
cross no longer serves as the altar cross and is relegated to a corner during Mass. The 
boys of the choir school now receive communion kneeling in a line across the steps 
where the marble floor in the back of the sanctuary is raised above the wood-block 
floor in the front half. A further advantage of the removal of the clutter is that one’s 
eyes are more readily drawn to the baldachinno, which is one the very finest 
anywhere and one of the cathedral’s finest features. Mass in the usus antiquior can 
obviously be celebrated without any scene shifting and in June the annual LMS Mass 
was celebrated pontifically by Bishop John Arnold in a sanctuary perfect for the 
purpose. Nobody could fail to see the logic of celebrating more Masses ad orientem 
in this fine setting, but we can be patient and happy to enjoy the already much 
improved situation. 
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Motu Proprio allows use of several old rites  
The Tablet, in its issue of 6th June, reported that the Pontifical Commission Ecclesia 
Dei has said it is permissible to celebrate Mass in any of the various rites that were in 
use in the Latin Church before the Second Vatican Council. The commission’s vice-
president, Mgr Camille Perl, said this was the Pope’s intention when he promulgated 
Summorum Pontificum. He wrote, in a letter of 22nd May to the rector of a school in 
an Italian-speaking part of Switzerland, whilst giving permission for the use of the 
Ambrosian Rite: “If the will of the Supreme Pontiff applies for the Roman Rite, 
considered to be superior in dignity, consequently so much more for the other Latin 
rites, including the Ambrosian Rite….While it is true the motu proprio does not 
expressly cite the Ambrosian Rite, neither does it exclude the other Latin rites.” 
Nothing is said in the letter about the other uses of the Roman Rite such as the 
Dominican or Carmelite uses, but it now seems only a matter of time before these 
receive a specific go-ahead. 

Latin rides again as schools turn back to classics.  

This is the heading of an article in the Guardian of 23 May. The number of state 
schools teaching Latin has risen from 390 in 1999 to 629 this year, despite an 
unhelpful government. However, 60% of those doing Latin GCSE come from the 453 
independent schools which teach Latin. There is a severe shortage of teachers in state 
schools, with the government refusing to put Latin on an equal footing with modern 
languages when it comes to funding. Perhaps if the Lib Dems win the next general 
election… 

Latinised hymns 
The death was announced recently of Mark Mortimer, for many years a classics 
teacher at Shrewsbury school, whose claim to fame as far as this Newsletter is 
concerned is that he Latinised a large number of hymns that were not originally in 
Latin. A couple of examples will give a flavour of the collection: 

 
They appear at http://www.latinisedhymns.org.uk/. Over 300 hymns are listed!  
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FROM  UMBRIA  
MONKS OF NORCIA TO CELEBRATE  

BOTH FORMS 

The Monastery of San Benedetto in 
Norcia has been asked specifically 
by the Holy See to celebrate Mass in 
utroque usu,  according to both the 
Ordinary and Extraordinary forms of 
the Roman rite.  

Readers may recall that we gave 
news of this restored monastery and 
its full Latin liturgy in Newsletters 
129 and 132. At that time the 
Conventual Mass was celebrated 
only in the novus ordo. Before his 
recent retirement Cardinal Castrillon 
Hoyos, President of the Pontifical 
Commission Ecclesia Dei wrote on 
behalf of Pope Benedict to give the 
Benedictines of Norcia this “special 
apostolate” to celebrate in both 
forms. The letter was succinct and 
referred simply to Summorum 
pontificum and the Holy Father’s 
“desire to foster the unity of the 
Church. As in the past so also today, 
the careful celebration of the Sacred 
Mysteries is a most efficacious 
instrument for achieving this goal”. 

The Prior of Norcia, Dom Cassian 
Folsom OSB, who is a former 
president of Rome's Pontifical 
Liturgical Institute of Sant’ Anselmo, 
and at one time a monk of Meinrad 
Abbey, Indiana, says the community 
was honoured to receive a such an 

important mission for the life of the 
Church. He explained his outlook in 
some detail in an interview published 
in the monastery’s newsletter. Here 
are some key extracts: 

The celebration of the Mass in 
utroque usu by all means respects 
the Second Vatican Council. We 
are embracing both usages, and 
reaching out to other groups in 
search of unity. That is a very 
conciliar approach. I see a 
monastery utriusque usus  as very 
forward looking, especially in 
terms of authentic ecumenism. I 
think we need a good dose of 
‘internal ecumenism’ in the 
Church, so as to be able to 
dialogue with Catholics attached 
to the older liturgical forms without 
ideological prejudice.  

It is precisely as a liturgist that I 
have had the opportunity to study 
and experience the rich variety of 
liturgical traditions that exist within 
the Church. I would also like to say 
that there is no perfect rite; there 
are positive and negative aspects 
in every liturgical tradition. The 
only perfect liturgy is the heavenly 
one. In addition, both the 
extraordinary and the ordinary 
form can be celebrated well or 
celebrated poorly. For a 
comparison to be fair, we have to 
place the best of both side by 
side. 

 

Liturgy News Round-up 
continues on the facing page 
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FROM  THE  BLACK  FOREST 
POPE’ S PRIVATE SECRETARY’S JUBILEE 

The popular Mgr Georg Gänswein, 
the Holy Father’s personal secretary, 
celebrated the 25th anniversary of his 
ordination to the priesthood earlier 
this year in the Pope’s private chapel 
in the Apostolic Palace, but at the 
end of August he travelled to the 
small village in Germany where he 
grew up for a special jubilee 
celebration. Riedern-am-Wald in the 
southern Black Forest has a 
population of just 450.  

On this occasion, for the Solemn Mass 
and Reception, well over a thousand 
people poured in. Among the visitors 
were the Archbishop of Madrid, 
Cardinal Rouco Varela, President Straub 
of Baden-Württemberg and Princess 
Gloria von Turn und Taxis, a 
longstanding friend. Twenty-one alphorn 
players had gathered from all over the 
region to make their contribution the 
rejoicing. 

As the small but exquisitely appointed 
church of St. Leodegar, where Mgr 
Georg said his first Mass after his 
ordination in 1984, holds no more than 
250 people, the Mass was transmitted 
live to a large video screen in a marquee. 
Media reporters were present in force 
and were keen to let it be known that 
Mgr. Gänswein celebrated the Mass not 
at the forward "Volksaltar", but at the 
original High Altar, ad orientem, and in 
Latin. Princess Gloria described it as a 
“simply wonderful Mass” and was 
particularly pleased to hear it celebrated 
in Latin. 

FROM  INDIANA  
THE PLACE OF THE TABERNACLE 

On the Feast of Corpus Christi this year, 
Bishop John D’Arcy of Fort Wayne - 
South Bend, Indiana, announced that 
measures were to be implemented 
throughout the diocese to restore the 
greatest honour to the Blessed Sacrament 
in the tabernacle. A detailed decree of 
Diocesan Norms was published, which 
were to be effective from 4th August and 
to be observed in all future construction 
or restoration projects in places of sacred 
worship. Furthermore, the norms require 
that where the tabernacle is currently 
located elsewhere in the sanctuary or the 
main body of the church, a liturgical 
consultation with the faithful and with 
the Diocese should begin, regarding the 
possibility of moving the tabernacle to a 
central position in the sanctuary. 
Especially if the tabernacle in a 
particular church was central at one time 
and was later moved, it should be 
returned to its original location.  

The document runs to seven  pages and 
addresses in detail the location, design 
and construction of the tabernacle, the 
‘theological rationale’ for its placement 
and the ‘proper reverence’ required of 
the faithful. Bishop D’Arcy carefully 
explained his decision at some length, 
including the following points. 

As Pope Benedict XVI emphasized 
in his Apostolic Exhortation, 
Sacramentum Caritatis : “The 
Church teaches that the 
tabernacle is to be situated in a 
most worthy place with the 
greatest honour. The correct 
positioning of the tabernacle 
contributes to the recognition of 
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Christ's real presence in the 
Blessed Sacrament. Therefore, the 
place where the Eucharistic 
species are reserved, marked by a 
sanctuary lamp, should be readily 
visible to everyone entering the 
church.” The honoured presence 
of the Blessed Sacrament helps to 
lend a Catholic church building its 
particular sacramental character. 
That is why Pope Paul VI 
commended the Lord’s presence 
in the tabernacle as the “living 
heart of each of our churches”.  

The Eucharist, whether we are 
referring to its celebration or to the 
place of reservation, should 
always be a means of unity and 
communion, and never of division. 
My experience is that our people, 
with their instinct of faith, have 
always desired that the 
tabernacle be central and visible. 
They find it confusing when the 
tabernacle in their churches is not 
visible, and if possible, central. 
Aside from tending to the 
tabernacle itself, we must ensure 
that the faithful receive proper 
guidance and formation with 
respect to reverence before the 
Blessed Sacrament. 

FROM  OKLAHOMA  
CELEBRATION AD ORIENTEM  

Bishop Edward Slattery of Tulsa, 
Oklahoma, announced in August his 
decision to restore the ‘long-standing 
practice’ of celebrating Mass facing ad 
orientem in his own cathedral church, in�
an effort to recapture a "more authentic" 
Catholic worship. The bishop set out a 
comprehensive account of his reasons in 
a major article in the Eastern Oklahoma 

Catholic, of which the following extract 
is representative. 
 

When we study the most ancient 
liturgical practices of the Church, 
we find that the priest and the 
people faced in the same 
direction, usually toward the east, 
in the expectation that when 
Christ returns, He will return from 
the east. This traditional posture 
lasted for nearly 18 centuries in the 
Church, he noted, as something 
that was handed on from the time 
of the Apostles. In the last 40 
years, however, this shared 
orientation has been lost; now the 
priest and the people have 
become accustomed to facing in 
opposite directions. The priest 
faces the people while the 
people face the priest, even 
though the Eucharistic Prayer is 
directed to the Father and not to 
the people. Unfortunately this 
change has had a number of 
unforeseen and largely negative 
effects. First of all, it was a serious 
rupture with the Church’s ancient 
tradition. Secondly, it can give the 
appearance that the priest and 
the people were engaged in a 
conversation about God, rather 
than the worship of God. Thirdly, it 
places an inordinate importance 
on the personality of the 
celebrant by placing him on a 
kind of liturgical stage. 
 
Even before his election as the 
successor to St. Peter, Pope 
Benedict has been urging us to 
draw upon the ancient liturgical 
practice of the Church to recover 
a more authentic Catholic 
worship. For that reason, I have 
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restored the venerable ad 
orientem  position when I 
celebrate Mass at the Cathedral. 
This change ought not to be 
misconstrued as the Bishop 
“turning his back on the faithful”. 
Such an interpretation misses the 
point that, by facing in the same 

direction, the posture of the 
celebrant and the congregation 
make explicit the fact that we 
journey together to God. Priest 
and people are on this pilgrimage 
together. 
 

��������	
��   

The Tablet of 23rd May, in its ‘Letter from Rome’ by Robert Mickens, recalls the 
day, thirty-three years earlier, when Cardinal Hume received his red hat. Pope Paul 
VI, then 78 and in poor health, in his sermon criticised Archbishop Lefebvre for his 
rejection of the new rite: “The adoption of the new Ordo Missae is certainly not left 
to the discretion of priests or the faithful…The new Ordo was promulgated in order 
to take the place of the older one, after mature deliberation, following the requests of 
Vatican Council II. No differently had our holy predecessor Pius V made obligatory 
the reformed Missal under his authority, following the Tridentine Council.” 
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This is the title of a very handsomely printed hardbound Mass book produced in 
Poland. It is designed to be used in Latin, and it has Polish translations throughout. 
Rubrics are in red, and the chant is provided for all texts which may be sung by 
congregations. The chant is in traditional 4-line square notation, with Solesmes 
markings, and with ledger lines attractively printed in red. The volume is quite 
liberally embellished with attractive and appropriate engravings. Contents include:  

�� the Ordo Missae  
�� a Kyriale with the Asperges and Vidi Aquam; seven Masses; Credos I and III 
�� a selection of Mass Propers (with responsorial psalms, in Latin, rather than 

Graduals), hymns and other chants for the various seasons of the year 
�� chants relating to Our Lady, and the Liturgy of the Dead 
�� some hymns (eg the Te Deum) and canticles 
�� litanies 
�� an appendix with all the psalm tones, the tones for readings, the Lamentations 

of Jeremiah, and the Exsultet 

There is an index, and the book has four page-marker ribbons.  

Although there appears to be little use of Latin in Poland, clearly there is sufficient to 
warrant the production of this excellent book. Further details from Wydawnictwo 
Sióstr Loretanek, ul. L. � elligowskiego 16/20, 04-476 Warszawa, and may be seen at 
www.loretanki.pl, email wsl@loretanki.pl. The page size is A5, with 328pp. The 
price on the website is PLN26 which currently converts to a remarkably low £5.50. 

Bernard Marriott 
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 The executive of any organization may 
seem at times a little remote from the 
general membership. We hope this is 
not the case in our Association, but to 
provide an example of the Council in 
action, we reproduce an extract from 
our Treasurer’s [Michael Trask’s] 
personal diary of his recent visit to 
Rome. The Association had already 
brought its activities to the notice of 
several ecclesiastics in Rome likely to be 
interested. Our Treasurer was asked to 
do what he could by personal contact. 
He writes: 

 “My instructions were to solicit the 
blessings of Cardinals Ottaviani, Gut and 
Bacci … and even of the Pope. One of 
our members in Rome found the 
telephone numbers for me and gave me 
a demonstration of how to use the Italian 
telephone, a truly terrifying instrument, 
especially when as always for the general 
public, it is situated in the noisiest part of 
the noisiest bar. Imagine telephoning 
Vatican numbers to an obliterating 
background of pop! 

 “My first call was on Cardinal Ottaviani at 
the Holy Office, where, despite my efforts, 
I arrived completely unexpected. I told my 
tale to a sympathetic Monsignor who 
went off to tell His Eminence, returning to 
say that H.E. could not come but would 
send me another who could advise me. 
But it was not advice we wanted, but 
blessings, which only the Cardinal could 
give. In momentino  he disappeared for an 
eternity. Finally another Monsignor 

appeared to say the Cardinal regretted 
he was not now competent give blessings 
in such matters; in the old days …  

 “Rome is a large city, and like all foreign 
cities its public transport is unreliable. It 
was a question either of walking, which I 
did the first day, or driving as I did on the 
second — altogether a most exhilarating 
experience. I arrived at Sant’ Anselmo in 
ample time to see Cardinal Gut, but found 
that my map did not show me where to 
drive in. I parked in a zona divietata  and 
walked, ran uphill for almost half a mile, 
and was admitted to the ante-chamber in 
a bath of sweat. A wait of twenty minutes 
allowed me to gather my composure for 
the interview which lasted some half hour. 
The Cardinal was most sympathetic and 
enquired closely how the liturgy was 
celebrated in England these days. He saw 
no reason why Latin and English should 
not exist happily side by side, and he 
urged us to trust in the Holy Spirit that all 
will come right in the end.  

“After more sweating and driving I met 
Mgr Virgili, the choir-master of St. John 
Lateran, who gave me a sketch of the 
musical situation in Rome. He, it seems, is 
largely responsible for the continued 
existence of the Latin liturgy in that 
basilica. Latin is said to be out when the 
Pope celebrates and the Sistine choir is 
reputedly unemployed. He played over 
on his tape-recorder settings of the Latin 
rite which he had made for 
congregational participation, and gave 
several graphic thumb-nail sketches of 
eminent Roman ecclesiastics.  

“This interview had, however, gone well 
over the time allotted, with the result that 
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the obstinacy of the Roman traffic 
prevented my reaching Cardinal Bacci at 
the appointed hour. But what a thrill, 
driving into the Vatican, past the Swiss 
Guards, round the apse of St. Peter’s to 
the Cortile San Damaso and then to 
wander all over the sacred Palace without 
so much as a by your leave. Next time, 
perhaps, the Scala Regia  …  

“Though I did not in fact achieve very 
much, at least the existence of the 
Association is now known in Rome”.  

Our Treasurer achieved more than he 
knows. The day following his visit, Cardinal 
Gut acknowledged the Chairman’ s letter 
of introduction as follows:  

“On behalf of His Eminence Cardinal Gut I 
write to thank you for your letter of 6 May. 
The moderate and nonpartisan tone of 
the ‘Statement of Aims of the Association 
for Latin Liturgy’ is certainly to be 
commended . 

With all best wishes,  
A. Bugnini  
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The AGM was held on 12th October at St Patrick’s, S oho Square. In his 
report, the Chairman announced that 

The bilingual edition of the new order of mass, which has been a major 
preoccupation of the Association for many months, has passed the galley-proof 
stage and it is hoped that it will appear later this autumn. The ICEL English 
translation has not been used because (a) its style offends many, (b) it has some 
tendentious theological overtones, and (c) the copyright exacted is exorbitant. A 
new translation has therefore been used and though negotiations to secure official 
approbation for this have been protracted, no further difficulties are anticipated. 
The new English version is approved for devotional use by congregations, but the 
celebrant is bound to use the existing official versions where mass is said in 
English. It is hoped that members of the Association will make the new edition 
widely known. 

Newsletter 21, which reported the AGM, also include d the news that 
Dame Felicitas Corrigan (Tablet, 31 August) deplored the deletion of the principal 
feast of St Gregory the Great and described with enthusiasm the many debts, now 
largely unacknowledged, that the world, and England in particular, owe to this 
outstanding churchman. She provoked a reply the next week from Fr Crichton, 
who supposed that the feast could have been retained if the bishops had asked for 
it. 
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“A Pole, passing as the Rt Reverend Stanislas Lukowski, was recently arrested in 
Rome for fraudulent impersonation and misuse of titles and honours (Universe, 17th 
February). He was exposed through his inability to converse in Latin with a bishop 
from The Netherlands.” 

Newsletter 58, March 1984 
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Included with one of the 1984 newsletters was a paper by  Fr Deryck Hanshell SJ 
entitled ‘But what if the Old Rite should be restored?’ which quoted from a 
newsletter article of 1980: 

“‘Let us imagine,’ the author wrote, “that with the  next turn of fortune’s 
wheel the Tridentinists gain their point. On Sunday s in nearly every parish 
church, one Mass at least will be said or sung in t he old rite. Or will it? 
Certainly this could be the case where a sufficient  number of people desire 
it and where there are priests competent in the Tri dentine procedure. Such 
priests for the most part will be those of riper ye ars and they will be not 
getting any thicker on the ground. From whatever so urce, the supply of 
young priests practised in the old rite is unlikely  to be more than a 
trickle.” [The author quoted was, in fact, Fr Hanshell.]  
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From Newsletter No 60 (September 1984): 

Members will learn with deep regret of the death on the 19th August, 
peacefully and after the last rites, of Dr R H Richens, the founder of the ALL 
and its Chairman from 1969 to 1976. He was 64. 
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Newsletter 76 (January 1989) reported on the 1988 AGM held at the Church of the 
Assumption, Warwick Street. 

The MC was Mr Edward Barrett and the servers . . . included Mr Bernard 
Marriott and his son. 

From the Chairman’s Report: 

The Council has also decided that the future of the  ALL must be secured by 
the entry into the Council of younger members, and I am extremely glad 
that Mr Wells and Father Guy Nicholls have been co- opted. 

��1�	&���
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From Newsletter 121 (Pentecost 2004) 

“Our prayers are with Anton Webb who is now in the third year of his novitiate at the 
Oxford Oratory and with Lewis Berry who has just been admitted as a novice to the 
Birmingham Oratory.” 

Fr Anton was ordained at the Oxford Oratory on 12th  May 2007.  

Bro Lewis will be ordained to the diaconate at the Birmingham Oratory 
on 16th October .  
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Under the Patronage of the Bishops’ Conference  
of England and Wales 
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Association for Latin Liturgy 
47 Western Park Road 
LEICESTER 
LE3 6HQ 
United Kingdom 

 
 
 
 
 
 

If paying by foreign currency, please add equivalent of £10 to cover conversion costs. 
All prices include postage & packing, and are subject to change without notice. 

Cheques etc should be crossed and made payable to Association for Latin Liturgy . 

Send to:       From (please PRINT):  

�  0116 285 6158  ; e-mail Sales@Latin-Liturgy.org 
Web site www.Latin-Liturgy.org 
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 Adoremus                                    10 or more – less 15% £1.50  

 A Voice for All Time £6.00  

 A New Approach to Latin for the Mass – 2nd Edition £12.00  

 CD Orate Fratres £12.00  

 Latin Gregorian Chant Mass booklets:              £17.50 per 50, any mix  

  Lux et origo   (Mass I) 75p  

  Cunctipotens genitor Deus (Mass IV) 75p  

  Kyrie magnae   (Mass V) 75p  

  De angelis   (Mass VIII) 75p  

  Cum jubilo   (Mass IX) 75p  

  Orbis factor   (Mass XI) 75p  

  Advent & Lent   (Mass XVII) 75p  

  Requiem 75p  

 Organ Accompaniment to Missa de angelis £5.00  

 Amo Missam Latinam – Car Bumper Sticker £1.00  

  

 Overseas prices: add 25% Total  

Latin Mass Directory – available at the website: www.latin-liturgy.org  


